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MINUTES OF THE ADDITIONAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 12th December 2018 AT 7.30PM AT THE LEIGH PARISH CHURCH

Present:  Cllr. J. Arkell (Chair), Cllr. P. Harvey, Cllr P. Hooton.
In attendance:  K. Tilling (Parish Clerk), Cllr P. Awford and 9 members of the public.
1. Apologies: 

Apologies were received from Cllr. M. Chandler and Cllr D. Walters.
2. Declarations of interest:

There were no declarations of interest.
3. To discuss planning applications and consider responses for the following:
18/00711/FUL – Windyridge, Tewkesbury Road, Coombe Hill, Gloucester. Demolish redundant agricultural building and construct 5 bedroom 2 storey house. This is a new application following the refusal in October 2017 for prior approval for change of use of an agricultural building to residential use (C3). See 17/00756/PDAD for reasons for refusal. It is for an individual building to replace and agricultural building currently on site, similar in size etc to the refused application. The style of proposal is still not in keeping with the area, something that was highlighted in the Parish Housing Survey, together with a need for smaller properties. It is sited within Green Belt and therefore the relevant policies, both JCS and TBC apply. (E.g. SD5 Green Belt, SD6 Landscape, SD10 Residential). Information relating to mains drainage is incorrect – there is none in the Parish. It was noted that the number of windows has been reduced and the flooring size has been reduced by 10%. It will be visible from the A4019, see landscape visibility report. Half of the existing buildings will be removed and replaced by garden. In relation to the history of the site it is also recommended that the land should be checked for contamination. Parish Councillors were neither in support nor against this application and would leave the final determination to the planning officers.
18/00907/APP – Leigh Court, Church Lane, The Leigh. Steel portal framed barn to store hay and straw produced for diary enterprise.
Dimensions and details are now visible on the planning portal, following the aborted planning application consultation at the last Parish Council meeting in November. It is a very big building, where the dimensions are seen to differ between drawings and the application form. To avoid doubt the parish Council have assumed the greater dimensions.  It will hold an enormous amount of hay and straw. It was highlighted that the location for this proposal is within 50 metres of a Grade I listed building (St Catherine’s Church) and a number of listed monuments in the vicinity of the church. It is sited within the Landscape Protection Zone.
Concerns were based around the footprint and height of the building. It was believed that the agricultural building policy limits buildings to 1000 square meters and this is right on the limit.

The Parish Council were very concerned about the need for such a large building, which may be as tall as 7.5m to the ridge, which in turn is built on the highest ground that the applicants own. The topography of the land suggests that this building will be seen from the A38 and possibly towards Wainlodes.

The positioning of the barn also raises questions as it is detached from all the other buildings on the site. Parishioners were suspicious of the size and location of this barn and it was noted that previous agricultural buildings are currently being used for different purposes from the original planning permission. Should the application be approved, parishioners were after a written condition applied to the site that ensured that the barn was only to be used for the storage of hay and straw and not be allowed to be converted into anything else at a later date. It was resolved that the Parish Council, after hearing views of the parishioners, were unanimous in objecting to this panning application.
17/01337/OUT – Land off A38 part Parcel 0120, Tewkesbury Road, Coombe Hill. Were originally 40 dwellings, numbers now revised upwards. New consultation information. 
The original application for 40 houses has now been put on hold following an email between the planning officer at TBC and the developers, which stated “Further to our conversation earlier today.

I’ve discarded this application with senior development management and policy colleagues and it is our view that a single application for the whole site in-line with the borough plan consideration of 80 dwellings would be far more appropriate for the site. This single application would allow for a properly planned development which would provide a village focus and a sense of place which the current scheme with its limited aspiration does not deliver.

I would encourage you to therefore submit a fresh application for the whole site, the existing application can be held in abeyance in the meantime”. Last week the Parish Council submitted its response to the TB Plan Preferred Options Consultation which had included this site in its draft plan. Previous to that, the Parish Council has submitted a Community Infrastructure report to TBC highlighting what was or was not in the Parish.  It has been suggested that much of the lacking provision e.g. schools, health care etc, will be provided by the new large scale ‘Elms’ housing development a few miles down the road on the edge of Cheltenham. A development that has not been given planning permission. Therefore, there are no timescales for the missing services and the current ones will be unable to cope with the extra demands on their services. Parishioners also criticised the TBC planners for their inability to apply  a collective approach to the two housing proposals which as they are sited opposite each other is ludicrous (and maybe even those in Norton/Twigworth as they also have knock on effects). Issues like traffic congestion, flooding and surface water run-off have parish wide consequences and should not be contained within each application.
Parishioners do not feel that surface water flooding has been addressed. There are no safe pedestrian crossings in the area creating a risk for accessing public transport. As regards layout for this proposed site, it is noted that the Department for Transport (DfT) wrote to Local Highway Authorities on the 25th July2018 advising them of the publication of the Inclusive Transport Strategy 2018 and requested that the introduction of new shared space schemes should be paused. The Local Highway Authority will not be agreeing any shared space schemes at Planning or Technical Approval stage until they receive further advice and updated guidance is published. The concern is that shared space is not in the interests of disabled people who are a protected group in the Equalities Act and find it difficult to navigate level surfaces when the kerb between the road and pavement is removed. This position is also supported by the replacement National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) Paragraph 110 (a,b,c) that was published on the 24th July 2018 that states the following:

NPPF Paragraph 110: Within this context, Applications for development should:

a) Give priority to pedestrian and cycle movements, both within the scheme and with

neighbourhood areas; and second – so far as possible – to facilitating access to high

quality public transport, with layouts that maximise the catchment area for bus or other

public transport services, and appropriate facilities that encourage public transport use;

b) Address the needs of people with disabilities and reduced mobility in relation to all

modes of transport

c) Create places that are safe, secure and attractive – which minimise the scope for

conflicts between pedestrians, cyclists and vehicles, avoid unnecessary street clutter,

and respond to local character and design standards;

It is noted that the Local Highway Authority considers shared surface designs to be contrary to Paragraph 110 of the NPPF unless applicants can demonstrate how these requirements can be addressed. With this change in mind – the layout both inside the site and immediately outside needs to reflect the change in policy. The Parish Council do not believe that this has been addressed.

Other objections to this site include going against the current JCS policy ensuring that levels of development for each service village should be proportionate to its size (number of houses), function (availability of services) and proximity and accessibility to Cheltenham and Gloucester (by road, public transport or cycling), its visual sensitivity, the building density is not in keeping with the existing housing stock and lack of social cohesion. No amount of landscaping will screen the development on the ridge. The suggested housing number will increase Combe Hill by more than 300%, the biggest increase of all the Service Villages. 

Garden Village proposal.

This is a new proposal which is not in the current TB Plan. This is a speculative effort that is interlinked with the other planning proposals for the Ashchurch site. If the Ashchurch numbers cannot be reached then the company behind this proposal will use that as an argument for accepting this new site.

4.  To consider the Parish Council response to the Community Infrastructure offer from the developers. 
The Parish Council have received an email request from Lesa West which states that developers are prepared to ‘currently offer an alternative solution in the way of land for a community building and funding to secure an alternative/temporary/mobile unit to provide a community meeting space’. The alternative ‘could be a commuted sum using the examined IDP calculations in the JCS evidence base online and using it to enhance the heating at the local church to provide a space with the potential for the community to use all year round’. After a discussion with the Parishioners present it was agreed that land and any form of temporary/mobile unit was not appropriate for the Parish. From previous knowledge community buildings were not used and fell into disrepair. It was then agreed that the offer of money to improve the church space was also not ideal but at least would benefit the existing community more. Neither was ideal. The Parish Council has produced its own response to Community Infrastructure which looked at what was in the parish, what was missing from the Parish and then what was thought to be needed within the Parish.
5.  To discuss and form a response to the JCS Issues & Options and Ashchurch Concept Masterplan. 
The JCS was adopted in December 2017 but was almost immediately subjected to a review of its contents. In July 2018 the Government published a revised National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) which places new requirements on local plan making.  The JCS Issues and Options paper will look at the future growth needs, what the best strategy is for delivering that growth, and the allocation of strategic sites to help meet these needs. The Councils involved with the JCS have published the Issues and Options paper for public consultation. The consultation period runs from 12th November 2018 to 11th January 2019.
The paper poses 15 questions and people are asked to respond directly to these questions and the answers will assist the authorities in determining the key issues being raised under each theme. They are:

1. Do you consider that a comprehensive review of the plan is the correct approach for the JCS review? If not, what do you consider are the alternative approaches?

2. On the basis that the plan period needs to be extended, what do you think is a reasonable timeframe for the JCS to plan for and why?

3. What are the strategic policy areas that you consider the JCS should cover?

4. Do you consider any alterations to the existing policies in the adopted JCS are required, particularly in light of the revised NPPF?

5. What are the duty to cooperate issues that the JCS review will need to consider?

6. Are the vision, key challenges and objectives identified in the JCS still relevant? Are there new key challenges the JCS review needs to consider?

7. Having regard to the spatial strategy and the options presented above, how do you think the JCS authorities can most sustainably deliver for our future development needs?
8. Are there any justifications for departing from the Government’s standard housing calculation methodology?

9. Do you think that there are other specific forms of housing the JCS Review should seek to address?
10. There is going to be a need for sites to be identified for employment land.  What types of employment land do you think are required in the JCS area to provide for the needs of different business sectors and where would it best be located.

11. How can the JCS best plan for the changing nature of city and town centres to ensure they remain vital and viable in the future?

12. Having regard to development needs in the JCS area and the spatial strategy discussed, do you feel that the known development opportunities can play a role in helping to meet needs?

13. Do you have a site you would like considered for inclusion in the Local Plans? You will need to provide a completed form with information about the site including a site plan.

14. What do you think is an appropriate definition for a ‘strategic site’ in terms of for example size, location and proposed use?

Parishioners present were very sceptical of the whole process. The JCS is being used by developers as and when it suits them to try and obtain planning permission. When the proposals do not match the areas identified in the JCS this is swiftly over looked.
6.  To discuss and respond to the consultation on revised national and local list of planning application requirements for Tewkesbury Borough.
TBC has published a consultation review of the ‘Local List’ for planning applications. This sets out what applicants need to submit for planning applications to ensure that they are valid and can be assessed. In addition, a guidance note in relation to historic environment assessments has been prepared to assist applicants. The consultation runs from 29th November to 19th December 2018.  Parishioners felt that any policy documents that ensure that all planning applications are submitted to a set standard were a positive way forward. The Parish Council is very aware that the current process for validating applications is not as accurate as it should be. The Parish Council finds itself in conflict with planning applicants when obvious information has been over looked by TBC.
7.   To discuss and consider a response to the Tewkesbury Town regeneration supplementary planning consultation.
Deferred to January meeting
8.   To discuss and consider the Precept request for 2019/2020.

The 2019/2020 precept request has to be submitted to TBC by 31st January 2019.  Last year the RFO undertook a detailed piece of work that looked at the historic precept figures and the budgets that were set. As a result of this the precept was realigned with the actual budget figures required to run the Parish Council. Karen has produced some draft figures for the Parish Council. These will be considered in detail during the January 2019 meeting.
9.   Feedback from Chartered Parish and Town Council meeting
Cllrs Chandler and Hooton were hoping to attend.
10. Any other business.[image: image3.png]



